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June 25, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to provide wastewater treatment services to the public.

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Service Employees International Union, Local 925 (Wastewater Treatment Division) collective bargaining agreement for the period of July 1, 2013, through, June 30, 2017.  This agreement covers approximately 250 employees in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.

The employees within the bargaining unit work within the County’s Wastewater Treatment Division.  The Wastewater Treatment Division protects public health and water quality by conveying, treating, and reclaiming wastewater and its by-products.  The regional public utility has been preventing water pollution for nearly 40 years.  It serves 17 cities, 17 local sewer utilities and more than 1.5 million residents in King, south Snohomish and northeast Pierce counties.  The employees within this bargaining unit perform a variety of administrative, technical, and professional work in direct support of the County’s Wastewater Treatment operations.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County.  A major aspect of the agreement is to improve workforce stability at the West Point wastewater treatment plant by closing a contract provision that allowed trained and qualified employees to transfer.  In the past, the retention of skilled and knowledgeable employees at West Point was frustrated by the ability for trained employees to transfer to other wastewater plants.

New language in Article 10 prevents employees with less than five years of experience to apply for openings in their current job classification at other treatment plants.  This modification of the contract language should advance the goal of workforce stability and retention of trained employees at the West Point treatment plant.  In addition, Article 14 was updated to promote scheduling efficiencies that reduce staffing overtime.  The schedule change will meet the operational needs of the plant and reduce staffing levels on weekends from three operators to two operators, saving over $40,000 annually in reduced staffing costs.
The agreement conforms to all King County labor policies and furthers the County’s Strategic Plan by attracting and retaining a quality workforce by paying fair market wages and working conditions.

The wage settlement for the duration of the contract provides for market based pay premiums, including increased Standby Premium, increased Night Premium, and increased Rotating Shift Premium.  There are no changes to the wage schedule and the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) for 2014, which was previously agreed to in the memorandum of agreement negotiated with the Union Coalition regarding zero COLA for 2011, follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Wages beyond 2014 are being negotiated with the Union Coalition in total compensation bargaining.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help provide services that improve water quality and prevent water pollution for about 1.5 million King County residents.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
